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In reading previous “Messages from the President,” I am keenly aware of the word “busy” 
in relation to the activities of the Friends. That is not our present status as we shelter in 
place hoping to minimize the devastation that could result from this pandemic. These 
times are unlike anything most of us have experienced, and we started canceling assembled 
meetings in early March and incorporating technology to enable us to hear reports and 
deliberate. We intend to be ready and able to resume gathering and working together for the 
cemetery as soon as conditions are safe. We have dreams and plans!

Reading those messages has filled me with pride and admiration for what the Friends 
have brought forth in the past 21 years. I don’t think any of us who worked to establish the 
organization dreamed of this many accomplishments. Oconee Hill Cemetery has never 

looked better than it does today! Although others are responsible for the 
grounds, we were the impetus for improvement, and the Friends have 
originated and facilitated many measures that are securing the fabric of the 
cemetery. A lot of things would not have happened if you and your prede-
cessors had not raised your voices and contributed generously.

Looking over Harry Yates’ March 2008 treasurer’s reports, I was de-
lighted to see names of those still in our midst. Harry was a meticulous 
treasurer, keeping us informed of new members, renewing members and 
gifts. He kept his camera ever at hand to document daily the restoration and 
renovation of the Sexton’s House. Harry had a great sense of humor that 
helped us over a number of bumps in the road during our initial attempts 
to get organized. It was he who joined Mary Anne Kenner and me in speed-
ily gathering and submitting the information needed to obtain tax-exempt 
status when we got the IRS’ surprising notification that the application was 
incomplete. I will never forget those two weeks! Or Harry and JoAnn, our 
first corresponding secretary. Or Mary Anne, whose interest, unique talents 
and perseverance resulted in the founding of the Friends of Oconee Hill 
Cemetery. She was masterful. She energized us, and she made us proud to 
be a part of the Friends. She set the tone, and a succession of able presi-
dents has continued her good work.

The Friends and the whole of Oconee Hill Cemetery have greatly expand-
ed my friendship circle and enriched my life. Seeing names of those still in our midst and 
continuing to support the cemetery 12 years later triggered an upward leap of my heart. 
There was a corresponding poignant tug upon seeing names of cherished Friends, fellow 
laborers on behalf of the cemetery, who now rest within its bounds.

While we are sheltering at home, we can continue to advocate for Oconee Hill Cemetery. 
Study the accompanying list of paid members and think of those who should be there but 
are missing. Write a note and invite them to join you in being a Friend–be sure to include 
our mailing address (on the back cover of this newsletter)!

Or send us their names and addresses and we’ll write. We can make this time of waiting 
a productive one for the Friends and the cemetery as well as an opportunity to reach out to 
lifelong friends. If your name is missing, please take care of that oversight. We need you! 
The names of people renewing or joining are printed in this newsletter. 

Another way you can help is to recommend new members for the Friends board. We 
have open positions. We need people who have fresh ideas and approaches to keep us mov-
ing forward. We need people of all ages. Cemeteries are parks and wonderful classrooms for 
teaching young children, and their parents can develop programs. Those you recommend 
don’t have to have expressed an interest. Sometimes our interest develops after someone 
else involves us. That is precisely what happened to me 50 years ago. I had no idea then 
that I would devote so much of the remainder of my life to learning about cemeteries and 
Oconee Hill in particular.

The text for three more volumes about Oconee Hill Cemetery is in my computer, and 
I occasionally add annotations. George proofread volume 1 many times and urged me 
after its publication to keep working and finish the remaining volumes while he could 
help and be included in the acknowledgments rather than in the contents. Other things 
intruded, and now he will be in the contents. My love of people lures me from the com-
puter, but I intend to complete the work. Help me reach that goal more quickly and help 
the cemetery shine even brighter as an Athens gem by recommending people to move 
into these board positions.

Please keep safe.

Charlotte Thomas Marshall
President

From the PresidentB o a r d  o f  t h e  Fr i e n d s 
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O u r  M i s s i o n 

S ta t e m e n t
The Friends of Oconee Hill 

Cemetery is a nonprofit 
organization in Athens, 

Georgia, that is dedicated 
to building a partnership 

between the cemetery and 
the community by focusing 
attention on the cemetery’s 

beauty, historic legacy, 
facilities and needs, 
particularly for the 

restoration and support 
of the cemetery through 

membership dues and 
other funding.
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New Life for the
         Sexton’s Office

Many of you may have noticed the small 
abandoned cottage just north of the Sexton’s 
House. For many years prior to 2017, this was 
the sexton’s office, where all Oconee Hill  Cem-
etery records were kept and where the sexton 
conducted the official business of the ceme-
tery. There was a brief period of time when we 
had both a sexton and a general manager on 
staff, and we used one of the main rooms in 
the Sexton’s House as an office for the new 
general manager, Donald H. Smith. The official 
sexton, Brian Adler, remained in the sexton’s 
office.

With the increasing use of the Sexton’s 
House as a venue for funeral services and re-
ceptions, the flow of guests in the house has 
been hindered by the general manager’s office 
occupying one corner of the building. The 
Board of Directors of the Friends of Oconee 
Hill Cemetery  have proposed to the Board of 
Trustees moving the general manager’s office 
to the sexton’s office cottage and thereby im-
proving the flow of guests through the house. 
This project has been accepted by the Trustees and will be jointly funded by the two boards.

We are currently studying the sexton’s office to determine what renovations are necessary before the relocation of 
the general manager’s office. We know that the windows will have to be repaired or replaced. The cottage will need 
to be repainted both inside and out. We want gutters and downspouts on both sides of the building and across the 
front porch. We will need to replace rotten wood on the siding of the house and on the decorative trim of the porch.

On the interior, we must address the sagging floor inside the cottage. Once we have leveled the floor, we want to 
sand and refinish it. We also need a new period-appropriate light fixture for the room. Finally, we will cut two vents 
on either side of the chimney on the back wall to blow insulation into the attic. During the entire project, we will be 
watching for any documents or artifacts that may turn up.

As of April 2020, we are meeting with contractors and soliciting estimates for this work. If the estimates are 
beyond our budget, we may have to postpone some of the work described above. We think now that construction 
will begin in mid-summer of this year, with completion by the end of the year. We have stressed to all prospective 
contractors the importance of recognizing the historic nature of the sexton’s office and preserving its character and 
complementary relationship to the Sexton’s House. All of us look forward to the reopening of the cottage and using 
the space as it was intended for over a hundred years. Keep watch-
ing the progress as you enter the gates of Oconee Hill. [Note: Oconee Hill Cemetery ceased using 

the term “sexton” in 2017. While many of the 
Friends and friends liked the term because of 
its historical association with the cemetery, 
the Trustees thought it had some religious 
connotations that were no longer valid. The 
title “general manager” is more descriptive of 
the job that Mr. Smith now holds.]
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As we approach Holy Week, it seems almost impossible 
that many of us had never heard of a coronavirus until 
the latter part of January. This unimaginable pandemic has 
now turned our lives upside down in just two months. I 
thought you, our Friends, might be interested in some of 
the decisions we have made during this difficult time and 
the precautions we have taken to guard against the spread 
of the virus among our staff, volunteers and visitors at 
the cemetery. 

We decided early on that we would try to remain open. 
While I never saw “cemeteries” listed as either essential 
or nonessential businesses, we took the position that they 
are essential to families in their time of need. We also 
recognized that the spring growing season is the most 
critical time of the year for landscape maintenance. We 
thought we could continue to operate under the safety 
recommendations provided by the CDC and the local, state 
and federal governments. We maintain a 6-foot separation 
for all social interactions and for our employees in their 
work environment. We encourage each other to wash our 
hands frequently with soap and warm water. We try to avoid 
touching our faces at all times. We do not allow any large 
gatherings in the cemetery.

The Board of Trustees has not met face-to-face since 
February 19, 2020. We met on March 25 and April 15 via 
Zoom. It is not quite the same as meeting in person, but 
we can see and hear each other and we have been able 
to make decisions necessary for the cemetery. The board 
will continue its virtual meetings as long as the COVID-19 
threat exists.

One of the hardest decisions we have made was the one 
to cancel our Easter sunrise service. The Trustees knew that 

we had to cancel the service, but it was still hard because 
the service has become so meaningful to all of us. This 
would have been our fifth year; we had everything lined 
up and had planned a publicity campaign to reach new 
audiences. We expected a large crowd. We take comfort in 
the fact that this service is so popular, and we look forward 
to hosting it in 2021.

I have continued to meet individually with our gener-
al manager, Don Smith, every Monday. We observe our 
6-foot physical separation without fail. The main reason we 
continue to meet is the need to sign deeds and other legal 
documents. So far, the business side of Oconee Hill seems 
to be going smoothly. We have had a relatively good first 
quarter. I have been impressed by the decisions Mr. Smith 
has made to keep everyone safe. He continues to show 
prospective buyers available lots, but he does so in a sepa-
rate vehicle. He points out lots for sale from a distance of 6 
feet or more. He uses the telephone and email as much as 
possible in conducting the business of Oconee Hill.

We have difficult weeks and months ahead. There will 
be hard decisions to make. At this point, none of us knows 
how long  this pandemic will last and what the new “nor-
mal” will look like. Please talk with us about any special 
situations you may have that relate to Oconee Hill Ceme-
tery. We appreciate your patience and your support during 
this time. Stay safe. Best wishes, as always.

W. Thomas Wilfong
Chair, Board of Trustees

COVID-19 and Oconee Hill Cemetery

The Colonial Dames gave the 
flag at the Oconee Hill Ceme-
tery, and we thank them very 
much for their generosity.
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MEMBERSHIP
We wish to thank our 2019–2020 members. 

Without them, the accomplishments mentioned in 
this newsletter would have been impossible. The 

following list is current as of April 1, 2020.

FOUNDATIONS
Alice and Noah N. Langdale Jr. Foundation

Terrell Family Foundation

CORPORATE BENEFACTORS
Brigadier General T.R.R. Cobb Camp #97, 

Sons of Confederate Veterans

Georgia Football Lettermen’s Club

National Society of the Colonial Dames 
of America, Athens Town Committee

National Society of the Daughters of the 
American Revolution, Apalachee Chapter

GARDEN CLUBS
Classic City Gardeners

Glenwood Garden Club

Heritage Garden Club

Ladies Garden Club

Rose and Dahlia Garden Club

Town and Country Garden Club

RECIPROCAL MEMBERS
Athens Historical Society

Cherokee Garden Library

Friends of Brooklyn Cemetery

Historic Athens

BENEFACTORS
Mr. and Mrs. Buddy Allen 

Mr. and Mrs. Bonneau Ansley Jr.

Mr. and Mrs. Bob Bishop 

Mr. and Mrs. Frank W. Brumley 

Mr. and Mrs. E. Davison Burch 

Dr. C.R. Joseph Caskin

The Chaffin-Simonetti Family 

Dr. and Mrs. Mark J. Costantino

Dr. and Mrs. John Crowley

Ms. Sue Wolfe David 

Chantel Dunham 

Ms. Cecelia C. Emerson 

Mrs. Robert E. Gibson 

Dr. and Mrs. E. VanLandingham Herrin 

Ms. Annis Orand Herring 

Mr. and Mrs. Gene Howard 

Mr. and Mrs. William S. Huggins 

Mr. Billups Phinizy Johnson 

Mr. David Matheny 

Mr. Carlton N. Mell Jr.

Featured Stone: 
Elizabeth Church Robb

Elizabeth Whipple Hunt Church Craig 
Robb was the third daughter of  
University of Georgia President Alonzo 
Church and Sarah Trippe Church. Church 
taught mathematics before assuming the 
presidency in 1829, a position he kept 
until 1859. Elizabeth died of an ovarian 
tumor in her 44th year on January 6, 
1868, at her residence on West 20th 
Street in the City of New York. She 
first married Louis Stevenson Craig 
(1805–1852) with whom she had her only 
child, Sallie Craig, in 1844 at Ft. Jesup, 
Louisiana. Lt. Col. Craig was buried at Ft. 
Rosecrans, San Diego, California. 

In 1860, Elizabeth remarried to banker 
and railroad executive James Robb of 
New Orleans and moved with him to 
Chicago. She spent the war years there 
aiding nearby Confederate prisoners 
and fighting her own battle with cancer. 
After her death, one Georgia newspaper 
reported, “We are pleased to learn that a 
movement is on foot, under the auspices 
of a distinguished Confederate General, 
to erect by contributions from Confed-
erate prisoners of war, a monument at 
Oconee Hill Cemetery, on West Hill, at 
Athens to the memory of that Christian 
gentlewoman, Mrs. James Robb, of New 
York City.” This is how Elizabeth is most 
remembered today. She is buried on West 
Hill, lot 103 1/2. 
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Mr. and Mrs. Pete Dickens 

Dr. and Mrs. Michael Dirr 

Ms. Elizabeth Coffee Downs 

Mr. and Mrs. John Doyle 

Mrs. Thomas Dyer 

Ms. Mal Elder 

Jean Fennell 

Mr. and Mrs. Richard Field 

Theresa M. Flynn and Douglas R. Hellmann 

Lynn and Doug Gatchell 

Col. and Mrs. Robert A. Guy 

Carolyn and David Hally 

Mr. and Mrs. Richard M. Hathaway

Dr. and Mrs. Thomas H. Hawk Jr.

Dr. and Mrs. John Hill 

Ms. Kathy Hoard

Mr. and Mrs. Joe M. Hodgson 

Mr. and Mrs. Peter Hodgson 

Mr. and Mrs. Tom Hodgson 

Mr. and Mrs. James Holcomb 

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Honeycutt 

Mrs. Keren Hymo 

Claire Richardson James 

Mr. and Mrs. Barney Paul James Jr.

Mrs. Harold W. King 

Mr. and Mrs. Richard Lane 

Ben and Lee Leathers 

Nan Richardson Leathers 

Mr. Henry Logan 

Donald R. Lowe

Brenda and Ham Magill 

Ms. Myra Norton Martin 

Mr. and Mrs. Hubert H. McAlexander 

Ms. Margaret McLanahan 

Mr. and Mrs. Bill McWilliams 

Dr. and Mrs. James S. Miller 

Mr. and Mrs. Lorenzo Moss

Mr. and Mrs. James L. Newland 

Mr. and Mrs. John S. Noell Jr.

Mr. and Mrs. Jack Parish

Ms. Susan Paul 

Mr. Terry L. Peeler 

Dr. and Mrs. William L. Power

Bonnie Ramsey

Dr. and Mrs. Peter Rice 

Mr. Thomas Rostas 

Mr. and Mrs. Tony Salloum 

Ms. Sharyn K. Sams 

Mrs. Albert B. Sams Jr.

Mr. and Mrs. Bill Seabolt 

Ms. Marjorie Tillman Sennett 

Mr. Kent Smith 

Mr. and Mrs. Milton Mills 

Mrs. Ann Moseley 

Mr. Curtis Mosso 

Jean Moye 

Mr. and Mrs. Don Nelson 

Mr. and Mrs. Alex Patterson 

Mr. Milton Perry 

Drs. Michael and Patricia Petelle 

Mr. Walter A. Sams III

Mr. and Mrs. Thomas W. Scott III

Mr. and Mrs. Alex Taylor 

Mrs. Lothar Tresp 

Mr. and Mrs. Joseph H. Underwood 

Ms. Jo Ann Webb 

Mr. W. Thomas Wilfong 

Ms. Mary W. Zittrouer 

DONORS
Mrs. Cuyler Adams 

Dr. and Mrs. Michael F. Adams 

C. Richard Allen 

Mr. and Mrs. Wayne Arnold 

Mr. and Mrs. Allan Barber 

Ms. Sandy Baumwald 

Mr. and Mrs. Mason Bentley 

Gary and Dwayne Blasingame 

Susan R. Boatright 

Jody Wilson Boling 

Charles B. Bonner 

Anne Bonner and Family 

Mr. and Mrs. Tom Bowen 

Maxine and Bob Burton 

Mr. and Mrs. Steven Bush 

Mr. and Mrs. Ray P. Bush Jr.

Mrs. Harvey Cabaniss 

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Cannon 

Ms. Laura W. Carter 

Mr. and Mrs. Ken Carter 

Mr. and Mrs. Richard “Skeet” Cathey 

Mr. and Mrs. J. Robert Chambers Jr.

Mr. and Mrs. Ricky Chastain 

Mr. and Mrs. James L. Clarke 

Mr. and Mrs. Lauren M. Coile 

Mr. and Mrs. Lauren M. Coile Jr.

Mr. G. Ernest Coleman 

Mr. and Mrs. Tom Cooney 

Ms. Caroline W. Cooper 

Dr. and Mrs. James W. Cooper

Mr. and Mrs. James Crowe 

Ms. Ruth M. Curtis 

Ms. Sarah Grace Davis 

Mr. and Mrs. John T. Dendy 

Mr. James W. Smith 

Mr. John Phinizy Spalding 

Mr. Carey Stephens 

Ms. Carolyn Steuer 

Ms. Peggy Hoard Suddreth

Marcia Griffin Talmadge 

Mr. and Mrs. Robert E. Thompson

Mr. and Mrs. Joe Tillman 

Dr. and Mrs. John C. Waters 

Mr. Walter Wellman 

Ms. Gloria Coile Wells 

Ms. Laurie Wilder 

Mr. G. Swift Williams Jr.

Mr. and Mrs. Marc T. Wilson 

Ms. Winki Winburn 

Mr. W. Terry Wingfield 

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Winthrop II

Mr. Richard W. Wortham III

Ms. Delores T. Yancey 

SPONSORS
John J. Barrow

Mr. and Mrs. Darrel Begnaud 

Mr. and Mrs. Thomas Jackson Bennett III

Alice Ann Bowman 

Dr. and Mrs. Benjamin G. Brackett 

Mr. and Mrs. Bill Callaway

Vincent Dooley

Maxine P. Easom

Linda and Bill Easterlin 

Mr. Erwin Eldridge 

Edward England Jr.

Mr. and Mrs. Steve J. Garrison 

Mr. Max M. Gilstrap 

Ms. Gwen Griffin 

Ms. Conoly Hester 

Mr. and Mrs. James R. Klein 

Tom Lane 

Mrs. Richard H. Long 

Mr. and Mrs. Richard H. Marbut 

Charlotte Thomas Marshall 

Mr. and Mrs. Gilbert Milner 

Ms. Page Gunn Pate 

Ms. Susan Thompson Pike 

Ann and Jason Pitts 

Dr. and Mrs. James Reap 

Mr. and Mrs. Bob Reinkemyer 

Mrs. Elizabeth “Betsy” Riddle Ruderfer 

Captain and Mrs. Leonard Sapera 

Margaret R. Spalding 

Ms. Amanda Harter Stone 

Mr. D.R. Sweat
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Dr. Mac Talmadge 

Mr. and Mrs. Fred Wallace 

Mr. and Mrs. John Whitehead

Mr. and Mrs. Will Wingfield

FAMILIES AND INDIVIDUALS
Dr. and Mrs. Howard Abney 

Mr. and Mrs. Roger A. Alexander 

Ms. Sylvia Arant 

Mr. Frank S. Bachelder 

Dr. Winfield M. Baldwin 

Drs. William and Brita Barry 

Mr. and Mrs. Terrell Benton

Kimberly Berman

Jenny Warlick Best 

Ms. Jean T. Blackstone 

John Daniel Bloemer 

Murray Boatright and Kelly O’Neil 

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Bowden 

Mr. and Mrs. Al Bowers 

Mike and Ruth Barrow Bracewell 

Dr. and Mrs. James G. Bryant Jr.

Ms. Sally Bunker 

Mr. and Mrs. Charles Burch 

Ms. Susan K. Bush 

Mrs. Tony Byrd 

Ms. Lynn Carithers 

Ms. Jeanette Chandler 

Ms. Betty Ann Chapman 

Ms. Marian H. Christian 

Dahl and Joe Cochran 

Ms. Carol Corina 

Frank Corker 

Mr. Jerome J. Costa 

Ms. Greta T. Covington 

Ms. Charlotte E. Crowe

Mr. and Mrs. C.W. Dopson Jr.

Mr. and Mrs. Gary Doster 

Mr. and Mrs. John R. Doyle

Gerald and Carol Driver 

Walter Eckles 

Ms. Chad Erwin 

Peggy Galis 

Mr. and Mrs. Billy Galt 

Mr. and Mrs. Mike Garner 

Ms. Susan Garrison and Mr. Jim Garrison 

Ms. Cherlyn S. Granrose 

Mr. and Mrs. William R. Green 

Mr. and Mrs. Allen R. Green 

Ms. Helen Gregory 

Ms. Janet T. Griffith

DeDe Guest 

Mr. James L. Hanna 

Ms. Martha Henderson 

Mr. and Mrs. Daniel Hope III

Mr. and Mrs. James H. Hopkins 

Mr. and Mrs. Lamar Houston 

Ms. Barbara Howe 

Charles Hunnicutt and Wayne Amos

Mr. Pendleton “Balfour” Hunnicutt 

Mr. and Mrs. W. J. Hunnicutt 

Mary Hutcherson 

Ms. Sylvia M. Hutchinson 

Mr. and Mrs. David A. Kidd 

Mr. and Mrs. Allen D. King 

Ms. Vina Kremkau 

Ms. Barbara Laughlin 

Dr. S. Edward Law 

Mr. and Mrs. James Law

Fran Leathers

Mr. and Mrs. Kip Mann 

Mr. and Mrs. Larry Mauney

Ms. Kelli McCain

Mr. and Mrs. Andrew McCollum 

Mr. and Mrs. Ben Middendorf 

Ms. Karen Middendorf 

Patricia Miller

Kris Moehring 

Mr. and Mrs. Robert C. Morris 

Mr. and Mrs. Henry Nelson 

Hallie and Patricia Porter Norris 

Lili Ouzts 

Mr. and Mrs. Joe Parker 

Mr. and Mrs. Richard Patterson 

Mr. and Mrs. John Phillips 

Ms. Eileen Pope 

Ms. A. Elizabeth Powell 

Richard A. Powers 

Mr. and Mrs. John Presnell 

Ms. Karen Whelchel Redwine

Janet S. Reeves 

Mr. Gregory Richards 

Mr. Owen M. Roberts III

Susan Garrison Rogers

Mr. Gary Roseman 

Mr. and Mrs. Howard Schretter 

Ms. Jenny Sligh 

Mr. and Mrs. Robert M. Soule III

Mr. George Suddath 

Dr. Claire C. Swann 

Mr. and Mrs. Louis D. Talmadge 

Ms. Susan P. Tate 

Ms. Gloria Ricks Taylor 

Dr. and Mrs. Roger K. Thomas 

Mr. Sam Thomas

Mr. and Mrs. G. H. Thurmond Jr. 

Ms. Mary Catherine Tillman 

Mr. David Quillian Tuck 

Betsy Turner 

Mary B. Warren 

Cheryl Altman Washburn 

Ms. Gene Weeks 

Ms. Natalie Wellman 

Ms. Delia Whitley 

Ms. Gail Wilfong 

Ms. Kathleen H. Wilfong 

The Williams Family 

Mr. Smith Wilson 

Mr. Craig Wright 

Mr. Greg Yoder and Ms. Ashley Simpson

Every effort has been made to ensure 
the accuracy of this list; however, if your 
name has been misspelled or omitted 

in error, or if you notice other inaccuracies, 
please accept our apology and notify 

Ann Moseley at hmosjr@aol.com 
or (706) 353-2922.
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The Sexton’s House 
and 

Wingfield Chapel 
are available for 

appropriate events. 

For reservations 

or information, call 

(706) 543-6262 

or email 

sextonhousereservations 

@gmail.com


